
We are many faculty throughout 
SMCCCD who disagree wholeheart-
edly with the sentiments expressed 
in the article in the February Advocate 
newsletter entitled, “SLOs Creep into 
Syllabi and Faculty Evaluations in 
Violation of Contract and Academic 
Freedom” (James).   The opinions 
stated in the article are not widely 
shared by the faculty that AFT rep-
resents.  We feel the AFT 1493 has 
grossly misrepresented faculty and 
endangered our accreditation status 
with its unfounded statements.   

Misrepresentation #1: That SLOs 
have “crept in” to syllabi in a  
hidden, top-down manner.  

This is patently untrue.  The SLO 
process at SMCCCD has been 
completely transparent and faculty-
driven.  All campuses are actively 
engaged in the SLO process as 
evidenced by myriad trainings, flex 
day sessions, printed materials and 
manuals, online support systems, 
meetings, Senate presentations, our 
last Accreditation process, and the 
required inclusion of SLOs in all 
course outlines.  The AFT mischar-
acterizes SLOs as being a sudden 
directive pushed upon an unwilling 
faculty by administration.  

Misrepresentation #2:  That 
including SLOs on syllabi  
compromises academic  
freedom for faculty. 

The front page article in the February 2012 issue of The Advocate, titled “SLOs creep into syllabi and faculty evaluations in 
violation of contract and academic freedom”, written by AFT 1493 Co-Vice President Teeka James, and representing the views 
of the AFT 1493 Executive Committee, generated a significant amount of faculty discussion around the district. Below are two 
responses to that article, one signed by a group of 26 faculty from all three colleges and one from the three SLOAC Coordina-
tors. A brief clarification of a few points in the article that seemed to be misunderstood by some faculty is printed on page 5.

AFT article on SLOs in syllabi and in faculty 
evaluations prompts significant faculty response

The following is from a group of 26  
faculty (names are listed at the end)

“AFT 1493 has grossly 
misrepresented faculty”

The following is written by SLOAC  
coordinators David Locke, Carol Rhodes 
and Karen Wong.

A meaningful SLOAC 
must be faculty driven

As SLOAC coordinators on our 
respective campuses, we thank you 
for articulating some faculty’s con-
cerns about the SLOAC and wel-
come the opportunity to respond. 
We prefer transparency, as much as 
with our fellow colleagues as our 
students. We hope that this ongoing 
dialogue will yield the best possible 
conditions for faculty to engage in 
the SLOAC and to accomplish what 
we see as its impetus: to improve 
student learning. 

Shared Concerns

  We want to make it very clear 
that we share your concerns about 
the SLOAC evolving into an insidi-
ous form of “No Child Left Behind” 
(NCLB), or assessment results being 
used in faculty evaluation. Back in 
2005, when we were first told about 
the SLOAC as an accreditation stan-
dard, all three campuses quickly 
convened steering committees to 
create SLOAC processes with a clear 
philosophy. As articulated in our 
philosophies, the primary purpose 
of the SLOAC is to improve student 
learning, which is facilitated through 

faculty dialogue about the core ele-
ments of a course, grading methods 
and criteria, teaching methods, etc. 
These conversations aren’t intended 
to impose a uniform curriculum 
or course delivery on individual 
faculty. Rather, in discussing assess-
ment results that point to a need to 
improve, faculty have an opportu-
nity to troubleshoot, to share with 
each other what works, to articulate 
a grading criteria that they can 
share with students and therefore 
demystify the evaluative process. 
Granted, those conversations may 
already have been taking place; but 
the SLOAC provides a framework 
and focus for them. Clearly students 
stand to benefit from these discus-
sions because we have their inter-
ests in mind. The longer we have a 
SLOAC process in place, the more 
time we have to work out the kinks 
and therefore have a proven pro-
cess that works for us. Our proven 
process, in turn, serves as the most 
potent evidence against the need for 
an outside agency imposing their 
model on us, which may or may not 
include sanctions when our students 
fail to fulfill the SLOs. 

Assessment not to be punitive

  Secondly, all three campuses 
explicitly state in their philosophies 
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Negotiators for AFT 1493 are going to 
Fact Finding on May 1 and May 2 in 
pursuit of a new contract for all faculty 
in the District. The four issues that will 
be addressed in Fact Finding are listed on 
the petition below.
 Before the Fact Finding process be-
gins, AFT is organizing a contract cam-
paign that will give faculty the opportu-
nity to express their support to the AFT 
Negotiating Team.
 AFT activists will be visiting faculty 
in their offices over the next six weeks to 
talk about the issues and to ask for your 
support. Specifically, AFT would like to 
ask all faculty to sign the petition below 
when you are visited by an AFT repre-
sentative in your office. 

I support our negotiating team  
& demand a fair contract now!

 We have given decades of dedicated 
service to our colleges, our students, and 
our communities.  It is unconscionable that 
the Board of Trustees gave salary increases 
to administrators after more than two years 
of supposedly “good faith” negotiations in 
which the colleges consistently claimed there 
was no money available for faculty.  While 

the dispute over our contract is headed to 
fact-finding, we aren’t waiting for an outside 
party to tell us what we already know—that 
we deserve better treatment from this admin-
istration. 
 We demand that the Board of Trustees 
immediately return to good-faith negotia-
tions and agree to our demands for:
1. Fair salary increases that bring our 

faculty into the top four Bay Area com-
munity college districts, as has already 
been done with administrators

2. The addition of academic freedom rights 
to the contract

3. Improved seniority rights for part-time 
faculty

4. Binding arbitration for grievance disputes

Over 225 faculty members from all 3 col-
leges, across most disciplines, have al-
ready signed AFT 1493’s online petition 
for binding arbitration. If you haven’t 
already done so, please go to the AFT 
1493 website (aft1493.org) and add your 
signature to the petition now.
 Binding arbitration ensures that, 
when a faculty grievance goes to arbi-
tration, the decision made by the arbi-
trator is binding rather than advisory. 
Without binding arbitration faculty 
must trust that the Board of Trustees 
will always know what is best for you! 
AFT 1493 believes that it is better to 
trust the good judgment of a profes-
sional impartial arbitrator. Binding arbi-
tration is standard contract language in 
the overwhelming majority of Califor-
nia community college districts that are 
represented by AFT. Our neighboring 
districts, Foothill-DeAnza, San Francis-
co, Marin, Peralta, Chabot-Las Positas, 
San Jose-Evergreen and Contra Costa, 
all have binding arbitration. 

AFT negotiators need faculty support 
before Fact Finding on May 1 & 2 

Please sign AFT 1493’s 
online petition for 
binding arbitration

San Mateo Community College 
Federation of Teachers 
AFT Local 1493, AFL-CIO 
1700 W. Hillsdale Blvd.
San Mateo,  CA  94402
(650) 574-6491
aft1493.org

Editor  
Eric Brenner, Skyline, x4177

Editorial Board
Eric Brenner, Skyline, x4177
Dan Kaplan, x6491

President 
Monica Malamud, Cañada, x3442

Co-Vice Presidents
Katharine Harer, Skyline, x4412
Teeka James, CSM, x6390

Secretary
Anne Stafford, CSM, x6348

Treasurer
Dave Danielson,  CSM,  x6376

Chapter Co-Chairs
Chip Chandler, Skyline, x4286 
Nina Floro, Skyline, x4414
Yaping Li, CSM, x6338
Sandi Raeber Dorsett, CSM, x6665 
Elizabeth Terzakis, Cañada, x3327
Lezlee Ware, Cañada, x3441

Executive Committee Reps.
Anne Stafford, CSM, x6348
Alma Cervantes, Skyline, x4368
Masao Suzuki, Skyline, x4326 
Emily Munson, Cañada, x3369 
Lucia Olson, Cañada, x7301x19086 

Part-Timer Reps. 
Victoria Clinton, Cañada, x3392
Lisa Melnick, CSM, x7301x19315 
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Grievance Officers 
Chip Chandler, Skyline, x4286 
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The Advocate provides a forum for fac-
ulty to express their views, opinions and 
analyses on topics and issues related to 
faculty rights and working conditions, 
as well as education theory and practice, 
and the impact of contemporary political 
and social issues on higher education.
 Some entries are written and submit-
ted individually, while others are collab-
orative efforts. All faculty are encouraged 
to contribute.
 The Advocate’s editorial staff, along 
with the entire AFT 1493 Executive Com-
mittee, works to ensure that statements of 
fact are accurate. We recognize, respect, 
and support the right of faculty to freely 
and openly share their views without the 
threat of censorship. 

The Advocate

NEGOTIATIONS
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Break out the party hats! Just this month, AFT and the District 
have finally signed the memorandum of understanding (MOU) 
that will put in motion the long-awaited process to revise our 
faculty evaluation procedures.  Though at times it seemed we’d 
never get this project underway, this MOU represents a suc-
cessful collaboration among AFT, the Academic Senate, and 
the District. Celebrations are definitely in order! The AFT first 
proposed the formation of a new “Trust Committee” over five 
years ago, back in January 2008! (See the March 2008 Advocate.) 
 For myriad reasons—among them the accreditation rec-
ommendations from ACCJC about evaluating Distance Edu-
cation courses and linking SLOs to faculty evaluation (both 
of which AFT has recommended be dealt with by this com-
mittee)—it is critical that the “Performance Evaluation Task 
Force” get started on its work at the beginning of the fall 2012 
semester. So AFT and the District Academic Senate are now 
finalizing the process for selecting the faculty this semester 
who will serve on the committee. Interested faculty should 

keep an eye open for the announcement, which will include 
information about the committee’s charge as well as the de-
sirable qualifications for those who are selected to serve. All 
faculty, however, will be able to participate in guiding the 
revision of these important documents and procedures, for 
the committee will be in constant consultation with faculty 
through the Academic Senates and AFT during the revision 
process, which is expected to be completed within three se-
mesters. Representatives of  various faculty groups, such as 
part-time instructors, distance education instructors, librar-
ians, counselors and coaches, will be asked to consult with the 
committee in order to represent their special situations. 
 AFT wishes to thank the District for finding the resources 
necessary for this project to be completed successfully and effi-
ciently, and AFT greatly appreciates the energy the District Aca-
demic Senate put into getting this agreement signed. We look 
forward to continuing to work collaboratively with the Senate 
on this and many future projects. The MOU appears below. 

Agreement on faculty evaluation revision process 
finally reached; committee to begin work in fall
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that assessment results will not be used punitively against 
faculty. We recognize that faculty are better poised to im-
prove courses and programs if we can first acknowledge that 
something isn’t working, 
 Given that each campus has entrusted a group of faculty to 
create a SLOAC process, we were puzzled that the SLOAC was 
cast as administration driven. All three campuses have SLOAC 
Committees, which are represented by faculty across the disci-
plines. We’ve deliberated for hours to forge processes that are 
meaningful, manageable, and complement our respective cam-
pus cultures. We’ve also provided considerable training in writ-
ing good SLOs and designing valid assessments. And so now at 
this point, we’ve asked the administrators to further support our 
efforts to get faculty involved. 

 Some faculty feel that the SLOAC is just a fad, or that it’s a 
waste of time. Anyone serving on an accreditation writing team 
knows that the SLOAC is not only here to stay, but very much 
woven throughout the accreditation standards. 
 

SLOAC should be used to improve learning

 However, faculty should be engaged in the SLOAC not be-
cause it is required by accreditation standards or our deans, but 
because we should always have the goal of improving student 
learning in our courses and programs. If students were succeed-
ing in our courses and graduating at a 90 to 100% rate, perhaps 
the SLOAC is a waste of time. The fact of the matter is that our 
students are not succeeding at that rate. The SLOAC offers one 
means to reflect on what is within our purview and control so 
that we can offer students the best possible learning experiences. 
The onus is on faculty to make the SLOAC process worthwhile; 
it’s only as good as we make it.

  Ultimately the SLOAC is about students, and student suc-
cess, which leads us to our last point: SLOs on course syllabi. 
SLOs on syllabi are not required by our collective bargaining 
contract; however, there are many items that are good practice 
to include and are not required. Examples of these items are 
policies on late or missed work, classroom behavior, electron-
ics in the classroom, academic integrity, and how to succeed in 
the course. More importantly, SLOs on syllabi help students to 
better understand the relevance of the curriculum since SLOs 
explicitly articulate what students are expected to be able to do 
with what they learn. That should be the aim of any college, ac-
cording to the Accreditation Standard II.A. “The institution as-
sures that students and prospective students receive clear and ac-
curate information about educational courses and programs and 
transfer policies.” We would venture to add that the stated grad-
ing policy should include grading criteria, perhaps even rubrics, 
so as to make transparent for students how their work is being 
evaluated. Secondly, the union does not have exclusive say over 
what goes in a syllabus; the Academic Senate is charged with 
this oversight as part of the 10+ 1 A.S. responsibilities. 

Faculty can decide individually how to fulfill SLOs

 Furthermore, SLOs do not infringe on academic freedom. 
First of all, course outlines (and addendums) and therefore 
SLOs are written and vetted by discipline faculty, not by an 
external agency or by administrators. Secondly, faculty do not 
have to abide by any single curriculum or pedagogy in order 
to help the students fulfill the SLOs. In fact, we totally agree 
with and embrace the principle Teeka James articulated, “While 
faculty are expected, and rightly so, to teach their courses as 
described in the official course outlines, academic freedom 
preserves faculty’s right to teach a course as they wish within 
the parameters of the course outline” (6). Bear in mind that 
SLOs are not an exhaustive list; they are the knowledge, skills, 
and/or attitudes that presumably all faculty teaching the course 
consider core to the course. Thus, while faculty abide by those 
SLOs and the related course objectives, each faculty member 
determines how to enable students to achieve those SLOs. The 
variety of instruction will ideally address the needs of the di-
verse learners in our midst. And so long as faculty address those 
core SLOs, they are welcome to go above and beyond them. 

 We’d like to wrap up by thanking you again for re-initiating 
dialogue about the SLOAC, and for doing what you’re entrusted 
with doing: defending faculty interests. But we are not your 
adversaries. Faculty assessment committees at all three colleges 
have done everything possible to create SLOAC processes that 
empower faculty and are ultimately about improving student 
learning while still fulfilling the somewhat nebulous accredita-
tion standards. United, we stand to have a much stronger voice 
both regionally and locally. Regionally, we need to stand strong 
against one SLOAC model being imposed on us with total 
disregard of our respective campus cultures, as well as assess-
ment results being used punitively against campuses, let alone 
faculty. And locally, we are presented with a very timely op-
portunity to negotiate the best conditions for faculty to engage 
in the SLOAC in a meaningful yet manageable way when the 
Performance Evaluation Review Committee (formerly the Trust 
committee) convenes in the Fall. 

 We look forward to working with you,  

SLOAC Coordinators David Locke, Carol Rhodes, and Karen 

SLOAC Coordinators respond
continued from page 1

This is blatantly untrue.  The article cites the district defini-
tion of academic freedom:  

“Academic freedom encompasses the freedom to study, 
teach and express ideas, including unpopular or contro-
versial ones, without censorship or political restraint. 
Academic freedom, rather than being a license to do or 
say whatever one wishes, requires professional compe-

Group of 26 respond
continued from page 1

continued on next page
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tence, open inquiry and rigorous attention to the pursuit 
of truth.”  

 We faculty do not believe that putting an SLO on a syl-
labus violates any of the above tenets.  SLOs are, in fact, 
an example of “open inquiry and rigorous attention to the 
pursuit of truth” in that they inform students of what depart-
ments have determined students will be able to do upon 
passing courses.  The creation of syllabi that are consistent 
with course outlines is totally the responsibility and purview 
of faculty. 

Misrepresentation #3: That SLOs on syllabi directly 
result in SLOs being used as evaluation criteria.  

This is a falsehood.  Our current evaluation process is a nego-
tiated process that has nothing in it about SLOs; henceforth, 
we cannot be evaluated on SLOs.   

Misrepresentation #4: That “it is not AFT 1493’s  
contention that faculty should refuse to include  
SLOs in their syllabi.”  

Later, the article says, “AFT’s position remains: faculty are 
free to include or not include SLOs on their syllabi.”  To ac-
knowledge the truth of the latter is to contradict the message 
of the former; acknowledging one’s freedom to include or not 
include is to support the choice to agree, or refuse, to include.  
It is difficult to see how the article could be taken in any way 
other than to dissuade faculty from participating in the SLO 
process, and this act of dissuading is reckless, irresponsible, 
and inappropriate.

 The publishing of this article by AFT leadership may 
imply that the faculty of the three campuses, led by the fac-
ulty union, are refusing to comply with the SLO process.  In 
fact, several faculty groups throughout the district are now 
discussing their own dissatisfaction with the ideas contained 
in the article, evidencing broad disagreement and concern 
over misrepresentation of faculty opinion.  We faculty look 
forward to complying with the Accreditation process and 
providing SLOs on our syllabi in the same faculty-governed, 
student-focused manner in which SLOs have been generated.  

Sincerely,
SMCCCD Faculty in Support of Including SLOs on Syllabi:
Leigh Anne Shaw, Patty Dilko, Jan Fosberg, Kate Browne, Ray 
Lapuz, Jenny Castello, Steve Aurilio, Tiffany Schmierer, Christine 
Roumbanis, Alicia Aguirre, Dani Behonick, Rhonda Chaney, Kurt 
Devlin, Amelito Enriquez, Doug Hirzel, Evan Innerst, Pam Jones, 
Jeanette Medina, Annie Nicholls, Robert Tricca, and 6 additional 
faculty who have chosen to support this letter anonymously

We greatly appreciate the willingness of the faculty who 
wrote the two responses to present their views in The Advo-
cate and to further the dialogue on the issues presented.  We 
would like, however, to briefly clarify some points in the 
article by Teeka James (which presented the view of the AFT 
1493 Executive Committee) that seem to have been misun-
derstood by some readers. The article does not in any way 
criticize SLOs, the SLO process, the faculty participating in 
that process, or the inclusion of SLOs on course syllabi. The 
article does not say that SLOs or the SLO process has been 
hidden or top-down nor does it suggest that listing SLOs on 
course syllabi infringes on academic freedom. In fact, many 
faculty members—including many members of the union’s 
Executive Committee—do include SLOs on syllabi, but to do 
so is a personal choice made by each instructor, one that in 
many cases may be guided by departmental policy; however, 
it cannot be mandated by administrators. 
 The point of the article, and AFT’s position, is that ad-
ministrators may not require faculty to include SLOs on 
course syllabi, nor may they evaluate faculty based on their 
participation in SLO development and assessment.  These 
are working conditions, and if the District wants to pro-
pose changes to working conditions, it must negotiate these 
changes with the union, as is required by law. Nevertheless, 
some administrators have acted unilaterally on these issues, 
without informing or negotiating with AFT. It is these uni-
lateral actions by administrators that the article says are top-
down and an infringement on academic freedom.
 We are concerned that some faculty feel AFT has not 
faithfully represented faculty on this issue. We want to point 
out that precisely because AFT is vigilant in ensuring that 
we represent faculty’s voice accurately, several semesters ago 
when the District proposed that faculty participation in SLOs 
be included in deans’ assessments of tenured faculty’s non-
teaching responsibilities, AFT insisted that the District and 
AFT reach an agreement on the issue through a joint AFT-
DAS Trust Committee instead of through a less inclusive 
process, such as a side letter. (As it turned out, it took until 
just this month for an agreement to be reached on setting up 
the Trust Committee--which is now called the Performance 
Evaluation Task Force. The committee will begin meeting 
next fall. See article on page 3.)  
 Again, we thank the faculty who wrote to the Advocate 
to share their views on this important issue. We want to re-
mind all faculty that the monthly AFT meetings are open to 
everyone, and all faculty are encouraged to actively partici-
pate in them. Your voice is the union.  

In unity, 
AFT Executive Committee

Clarification from the AFT 
Executive Committee 

continued from the previous page
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In the midst of the budget crisis in the state of California, stu-
dents from UC’s all the way to community college and high 
schools are fighting back. “Occupy Education”, the leading 
anti-budget cuts student organization in the state, made a call 
at the beginning of the year to organize across the country for 
mass action on the date of March 1st. In California, students, 
teachers, and unions worked together to endorse the March 
5th march on the state capitol (March in March). 
 Actions for the 1st of March were less centralized than 
past education protests here in the Bay Area, with the ma-
jority of actions taking place locally on campuses. Spirits 
of many who otherwise would have 
participated were dampened by the rain 
that day, especially here in the district at 
CSM and Skyline colleges. However, high 
school organizers in the Jefferson Union 
High School District did excellent work 
in organizing walkouts at Terra Nova and 
Westmoor High. Numbers of participants 
in the walkout at Westmoor were estimated 
at four hundred students, and Terra Nova’s 
Progressive Students Union led a march 
of sixty students through the local neigh-
borhood to the Highway 1 entrance, with 
chants and signs supporting their teachers 
and fellow students. A rally was held at 
4pm that day in the Civic Center of San 
Francisco, where some of these activists and 
more from the San Francisco area, including 
unionists, met to hear speakers on issues 
revolving around the fight against the cuts. 
 March 5th was an eventful and spirited 
day, (without rain!) Student gov- ernments 
from all levels of higher education in California organized to 
march on the capitol under the annual event of the “March in 
March”. An estimated 5,000 students were in attendance, and 
the more militant activists came to spread the word about the 
occupation of the capitol rotunda, which took place at 1pm 
that day. 
 The occupation was a meeting in order to organize the 
whole state, taking the golden opportunity to meet with 
activists from campuses everywhere. Police in the building 
immediately set about blocking the hallways when the ro-
tunda became so full it broke “emergency fire regulations”. 
In fact, they blocked hundreds of people answering the call 
to occupation from meeting in the rotunda and tried to stifle 
the General Assembly by forcing participants to stay in the 
hallways. This however, was no match for the “human mic 

check”, when the protesters started repeating the words of 
the facilitator so those in the hallways could participate and 
chant along with the rest. The meeting took four hours, but 
amazingly, despite the four hundred in attendance, the meet-
ing ended with direct-democracy voting and agreement on 
six demands: 
1. Support and pass the Millionaire’s Tax 
2. Cancel all student debt 
3. Democratize the UC Regents, CSU Trustees and Commu-
nity College Board of Governors 
4. Fully fund all levels of public education 
5. Amend Proposition 13 (move to a split roll tax) 
6. Full and equal access to education for undocumented students

 An agreement to a battle plan among the activists was also 
reached, involving organizing for upcoming actions around 
International Workers Day (May Day) and other events. 
 The occupation ended that evening with around seventy 
arrests and massive publicity on five television stations and 
many newspapers. The day energized those participating and 
cemented some new bonds between activists involved, espe-
cially those who walked on the 99 Mile March from the Bay 
Area to attend the occupation. 
 Students and teachers understand the resistance against 
these cuts has only begun, focusing their efforts on a state-
wide student strike sometime this year, and throwing their 
weight behind the Millionaire’s Tax Initiative. It is time the 1 
Percent pay their fair share! 

A STUDENT’S  VIEW

March 1 and March 5 rallies oppose budget cuts to 
public education
by Micheal Madden, Skyline student

Marchers gather at the state Capitol Buidling on March 5               photo: Jonathan Nack
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CFT President Josh Pechthalt speaks for Millionaires Tax at March 1 
rally; then announces compromise with Gov. Brown on March 15; 
activists urge continuing Millionaires Tax campaign

MILLIONAIRES TAX

Josh Pechthalt, President of the California Federation of 
Teachers (CFT), sent a message (see box at right) in support 
of the Millionaires Tax to the March 1st Civic Center Rally in 
San Francisco organized by a broad coalition of labor, student 
and community organizations. An estimated 1200 to 1500 
people attended the rally -- mostly teachers and students 
from San Francisco K-12 schools, City College of San Fran-
cisco, and San Francisco State University. 
 On March 15, leaders of the campaign for the Million-
aires Tax and Gov. Jerry Brown announced that they had 
agreed on mutually supporting a compromise tax initiative. 
The new measure would increase the sales tax by a quarter 
of a cent instead of Brown’s proposed half-cent. Personal 
income tax would go up one percent for individuals making 
$250,000 a year or couples making $500,000 a year. Individu-
als making $300,000 a year or couples making $600,000 a 
year would see a two percent increase. And, taxes for indi-
viduals making $500,000 and couples making $1 million or 
more would increase three percent. The personal-income-tax 
increase would last seven years, and the sales-tax increase 
would expire after four years. 
 As we go to press, CFT is continuing talks with Brown 
over the campaign for the new tax measure and signature 
gathering by the Millionaires Tax campaign continues as 
well.  CFT leaders say they do not plan to stop signature 
gathering until they assess that the Governor has deposited 
sufficient money in the new initiative’s campaign account 
and confirmation by signature gathering firms that they can 
gather enough signatures on the compressed timeline re-
quired to qualify the measure. 
 At the same time Occupy Education (the coalition re-
sponsible for the March 1 Day of Action, the 99 Mile March, 
and the March 5 Occupy the Capitol action) is urging the CFT 
and the Restoring California coalition (organizers of the Mil-
lionaires Tax) to continue to support the Millionaires Tax. On 
March 17, an Occupy Education statement said: “The Mil-
lionaires Tax remains the only proposal that would take steps 
to permanently fund public education and services -- and it 
would do this without a regressive sales tax. We reject the 
notion of ‘shared sacrifice’ -- we have already sacrificed more 
than our share. The 99% should not be asked to pay for the 
crisis caused by the 1%. The so-called ‘compromise’ pushed 
by Governor Brown is a ploy to prevent the Millionaires Tax 
from getting on the ballot. There is no guarantee that the 
signatures for the ‘compromise’ can be collected in time. Jerry 
Brown continues to collect signatures for his original pro-
posal. We too must continue our campaign.” 

Joshua Pechthalt’s March 1 message

 CFT is proud to be standing side by side with you 
here today, and proud to be working with a statewide al-
liance of community and union partners to promote the 
Millionaires Tax for the November 2012 ballot.
     The Millionaires Tax will raise taxes 

only on the wealthiest Californians, 
people who make more than a million 
dollars a year. The Millionaires Tax 
will permanently generate around 
$6 billion per year to begin to restore 
funding to schools and services.
     This modest tax increase on people 
who can well afford it is the most 

popular tax proposal and most likely to pass, accord-
ing to extensive polling. Voters recognize that there is 
growing economic inequality, and that it’s time for the 
rich to pay their fair share for education and services. 
The Millionaires Tax builds on the efforts of the Occupy 
Movement and is energizing our members, community 
partners, students, and activists.
 The Millionaires Tax recognizes that working and 
middle class families have already paid their fair share. 
Across the state educators have lost jobs and suffered 
salary and benefit cuts. The communities in which we 
live and work have seen vital human services cut. When 
our political leaders talk of shared sacrifice, we have al-
ready done our share. It’s time for the people who have 
benefited the most to give back to the children and the 
people of California.
 CFT is working with a progressive coalition that 
is expanding daily. California Calls, the Courage Cam-
paign, and the California Nurses Association, are only a 
few of our partners ready to build on popular sentiment 
for real change. Yesterday MoveOn.org endorsed the 
campaign.
 When California votes for the Millionaires Tax in 
November, we won’t stop there. Real change only comes 
by building the kind of political movement that does not 
have to rely on politicians. A powerful grass roots cam-
paign around the Millionaires Tax will strengthen the 
labor movement and deepen our relations with the com-
munity. Together we can restore funding for our schools 
and communities and create a California that works not 
just for the one percent, but for all its people.

Josh Pechthalt
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 In mid-April AFT Local 1493 will be holding elec-
tions to determine the leadership of the Local for the 
next two years.  Have you ever considered running for 
President, Vice-President, Secretary, or Treasurer, or 
member of the Executive Committee, of your Union?  In 
other words, have you ever considered taking an active 
role in the organization that represents the interests of 
all faculty in this District?  Would you like to contribute 
to the process of making some positive changes in this 
District for faculty? 
 Union office entails various different kinds of tasks 
and responsibilities, ranging from representing the AFT 
at the negotiating table to working as a grievance officer, 
as well as running meetings and doing organizing proj-
ects for the Local.  Some released time is provided for 
certain Union positions.
 The Executive Committee conducts the business 
of the Union at its meetings, and makes recommenda-
tions regarding policy to the membership.  If you are 
interested in taking an active role in the decision-making 
process for the Local, this is the place to do it!  The Ex-
ecutive Committee meetings are normally held on the 
second Wednesday of each month at 2:15 p.m. at each of 
the different colleges on a rotating basis.  
 The Chapter Chairs at each of the three colleges 
bring the concerns of their members to the monthly 
meeting of the Executive Committee.  Work as a Chapter 
Chair (or Co-Chair) is a good place to begin your work 
in the Union.
 During a two-year term as a member of the Execu-
tive Committee, a faculty member would have a good 
chance to develop or improve their leadership skills.  
Members of the Local 1493 leadership team have vari-
ous ways in which to hone their leadership talents:  
there are CFT conferences that newly elected officers 
and representatives may attend, as well as different 
workshops sponsored by the Community College 
Council from time to time.  These are both excellent 
places to meet union activists from other Locals around 
the state and the country, and to develop new skills at 
the same time.
 AFT Local 1493 is not just the President or any other 
single faculty member.  It takes many people to make 
this Union work well as the representative of the inter-
ests of all of the faculty in this District.  Please consider 
running for a Union position, and let’s all together make 
our Union stronger and our district a better place to 
work.  

The following are remarks by Rodger Scott, member of the Execu-
tive Board of AFT 2121 (CCSF) to the March 1st Rally in defense of 
public education and social services at the SF Civic Center. 

 We know we must be united to prevail. We know also that the 
individuals and corporations that benefit most don’t pay their fair 
share of taxes to support essential human services like public edu-
cation. We’d like to transplant a conscience into the minds of the 
super-rich, but a more realistic goal is to impose a just and reason-
able tax on California millionaires and oil companies.

 We’re outraged by the unequal distribution of wealth (and 
thanks to Occupy that anti-democratic reality of the top 1% con-
trolling 40% if our country’s wealth is now part of the national 
discourse); also the absurd priorities that justify funding undeclared 
and immoral wars and subsidizing our richest citizens and largest 
corporations while cutting education, health care and other programs 
that the people need to survive.

 Our response to this economic war on the people is to ensure 
that public education be supported by a stable, rational and demo-
cratic system of taxation and we believe a good way to accomplish 
that is to pass the Oil Extraction Tax To Fund Education (Prop 
1522), which would impose a 15% tax on the extraction of oil and 
gas: finite resources that belong to the people. That tax would gener-
ate $3 to $3.5 billion a year for the 9-10 million students in K-12, 
Community Colleges, CSU and UC. California is the only major oil-
producing state that has no oil extraction tax. Even Texas and Alaska 
have an oil extraction tax.

 Spending $1 million a year to keep one soldier in Afghanistan, 
allocating more money to prisons than higher education, and having 
no oil extraction tax for more than 100 years in California all assault 
common sense and the common good.

 In 2010, as wars raged, prison construction continued, and the 
rich got even richer, San Francisco City College had to cancel the 
entire summer program because there was no money -- and drastic 
cuts continue this semester.

 College and university students fortunate enough to get a 4-year 
degree now owe on average $23,000, the cumulative student loan 
debt is approaching $1 trillion and that debt is excluded from per-
sonal bankruptcy.

 Chevron, which recently posted over $26 billion in profits, ran 
a half-page ad in the San Francisco Chronicle on Dec. 18, 2011 that 
reads in large bold print: BIG OIL SHOULD SUPPORT LOCAL 
SCHOOLS. Chevron, however, paid lower taxes than middle class 
workers--and no oil extraction tax. We demand economic justice and 
a good public education system with stable funding that serves all 
the people of California. Public education is the foundation of demo-
cratic institutions and the enemy of the de facto oligarchy that tries 
to equate economic democracy with class warfare.

 In San Francisco, for example, where 1 in 2 families studies at 

“We Need to Pass the Oil 
Extraction Tax To Fund Education 
(Prop 1522)!”

continued on next page

AFT Local 1493 elections to 
take place in April
New leaders encouraged to run for office
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AFT 1493 EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE

Emily Munson is new 
Cañada College Executive 
Committee Co-Rep.
Emily Munson, Cañada College adjunct English instructor, 
was appointed, along with Lucia Olson, to be the new Ca-
ñada College Executive Committee Co-Rep. at the December 
AFT Executive Committee meeting.
 After graduating from college in 2002, Emily moved 
to Honduras and Mexico for three years where she taught 

English to engineering stu-
dents studying in local uni-
versities.  Thus began her 
passion for teaching college 
students.  When she returned 
from her sojourns abroad 
in 2005, she was hired by 
the SMCCD district to work 
as an instructional aide for 
TRiO Student Support Ser-
vices at Cañada College. Her 
work as a tutor sparked her 
interest in social justice and 
compelled her to return to 
school to work with students 
on a larger scale in the class-

room environment.  After completing three years of graduate 
school at San Francisco State University, she happily accepted 
a position teaching English part-time at Cañada College and 
has enjoyed teaching students in basic skills and transfer 
level classes for the past few years. 
 After attempting to live off her hourly wage as an ad-
junct instructor, Emily became keenly aware of the inequal-
ity part-time faculty experience in the district and is now 
dedicated to working towards parity for all faculty.  When 
she attended an AFT meeting with colleagues, they encour-
aged her to voice her opinion about important issues rel-
evant to faculty members in the district. As a member of the 
Executive Committee, Emily is excited by the opportunity to 
represent the faculty at Cañada College and encourages her 
colleagues to communicate with her about the work-related 
issues that concern them.   

AFT 1493 will soon send out a Workload Survey to all facul-
ty. This survey will help us to determine the total workload 
for full-time and part-time faculty, and how various activi-
ties contribute to the workload of full-time and part-time 
faculty.
 For example, the survey will ask about the amount of 
time that is spent on responsibilities that are required of all 
faculty and it will also ask about the additional professional 
responsibilities that are required only of full-time faculty.  
 AFT is interested in gathering this feedback to help us 
in determining what the part-time/full-time parity goal for 
our district should be. The information obtained in the sur-
vey will be useful in future negotiations with the District, as 
we work towards achieving our parity goal. 
 The Workload Survey will help AFT learn more about 
how the workload and the workforce have changed over 
the years. In particular, we want to quantify the heavier 
workload that all faculty have been experiencing, with 
more and more time now being devoted to various kinds of 
non-teaching responsibilities. We also want to explore the 
ever-increasing over-reliance on part-time faculty, and the 
shrinking numbers of full-time faculty now employed in the 
District.
 The Workload Survey should be sent out to all faculty 
within the next several weeks.  

Look for the AFT Workload 
Survey coming soon
Data to be used to determine PT/FT  
parity goals and increased amount of 
non-teaching duties

Emily Munson

The following resolution was passed at the April 13, 2011 
AFT 1493 Executive Committee meeting:  
 

Whereas economic instability and budget cuts are affect-
ing the employment status and livelihoods of part-time 
faculty in the SMCCCD, 
 

Be it resolved, that the AFT 1493 Executive Committee 
recommend that full-time faculty members seriously 
consider refraining from taking on excessive overload 
in situations where part-time faculty will be displaced 
from courses to which they would have otherwise been 
assigned.

AFT 1493 discourages full-timers 
from taking on excessive overload

City College, the Oil Extraction Tax would generate $34 to $40 
million a year to restore classes, rehire teachers, lower tuition, 
and never again have to cancel the entire summer program.

 Public education, K-12 through UC, needs your help to get 
504,760 signatures by April 15 to put the Oil Extraction Tax 
Initiative on the November ballot. Sign and circulate petitions 
or make a contribution if you believe in the cause. 

continued from the previous page
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Faculty may have heard that the San Mateo County Com-
munity College District is almost certain to become a “basic 
aid”* district this academic year.  A community college dis-
trict becomes “basic aid” when the local property taxes and 
student fees that the district re-
ceives is greater than base rev-
enue that is determined by the 
state. In the past, our district, 
like all but three community 
college districts in California, 
received state apportionment 
money to make up the differ-
ence between the local prop-
erty taxes and student fees and 
the base revenue (see chart).  
But the state budget woes have 
meant that the base revenue 
has been cut again and again, 
which means that the base 
revenue has dropped below 
the district’s property tax and 
student fee revenue.
 Being a “basic aid” district does NOT mean that the dis-
trict automatically gets more money.  It does mean that any 
future cuts in the state funding for community colleges will 
not have a direct impact on the district, meaning less likeli-
hood of future budget cut battles.  This is not a 100% guar-
antee, as it is possible that the state may try to put some of 
the burden of future funding cuts on “basic aid” community 
college districts, for example, by cutting categorical funding 
for student services such as Disabled Students Programs and 
Services, EOPS, matriculation and transfer, etc.
 While this protection from future state budget cuts is 
basically a good thing, there are other potential challenges 
that come with independence from state money.  In the past, 
the district’s base revenue was based on student enrollment, 
so a drop in enrollment would lead to a cut in state funding. 
But if the district is not getting state apportionment money, 
the district could cut student enrollment.  While this would 
mean less student fees, the cost savings from fewer classes 

would be even greater.  Administrators have said that they 
have no plans to cut enrollment, but as faculty we will need 
to be vigilant to this possibility.  For example, having fewer 
students who face more academic challenges could increase 
the district’s student success percentages, but would be a dis-
service to the very students that community colleges are for.
 Another potential challenge is the issue of the Faculty 

Obligation Number or FON.  
The FON is a state require-
ment for a minimum number 
or percentage of full-time, 
tenure track faculty.  The 
penalty for districts that don’t 
meet their FON numbers is a 
cut in apportionment money 
from the state, which couldn’t 
be done if the district is not 
receiving state money.  Thus 
there is the possibility that the 
district could lower the full-
time faculty below the FON, 
for example by not replac-
ing retiring full-time faculty.  
While administrators have 
said that there are no plans to 
reduce full-time, tenure track 

faculty numbers, the administration has resisted applying the 
FON to new district money from the parcel tax.
 Last but not least, the fact that future state budget cuts 
won’t affect the district doesn’t automatically mean that there 
will be more money for faculty.  We have seen the district 
claim that they “don’t have the money” to raise salaries to 
even keep up with inflation or to reduce our rising health 
insurance costs, but they do have money to increase admin-
istrators’ and supervisors’ pay.  As faculty we will have to 
work together, and join with staff and facility worker unions, 
to fight to protect our standard of living.

* The term “basic aid” actually applies to K-12 school districts 
in California.  Community College districts in this category are 
officially called “self-supporting.”  There are three other self-sup-
porting community college districts in California, Marin, South 
Orange, and Mira Costa.

“Basic Aid”:  Opportunities and Challenges for 
SMCCCD Faculty
by Masao Suzuki, Skyline College Co-Executive Committee Rep.,  
AFT 1493 Rep. to the District Committee on Budget and Finance

AFT 1493 Executive Committee / General Membership Meeting 
& Faculty Social

April 11,  Cañada Vista Clubhouse 
Social: 1 pm - 2:15 pm 

Meeting: 2:15 pm - 4:45 pm


